
October is a busy month on the Church Calendar, and 

a busy month at Hebron. 

In the Church throughout the world, October begins 

with World Communion Sunday on Oct. 7, and ends 

with 501st anniversary of the beginning of the Pro-

testant Reformation on Oct. 28. 

Here at Hebron, October also means receiving the 

PCUSA Peace and Global Witness Offering (formerly 

the Peacemaking Offering) on Oct. 7, Heritage Sunday 

on Oct. 14 (see more on back page), a Congregational 

Meeting to elect new elders on Oct. 21 (story on page 

5), Reformation Sunday on Oct. 28, and the PEP 

Club’s last meeting of 2018 on Oct. 31. 

October is also the time to begin collecting for Oper-

ation Christmas Child, the Shoebox Project of Samari-

tan’s Purse (see story on page 3). The collection begins 

so early because the national collection dates are Nov. 

12-19. The Commitment/Witness Committee has set a 

deadline of Sunday, Nov. 4, for folks to contribute the 

shoeboxes, so that we can deliver them to our local col-

lection point during the week of the 12th-19th. 

Reformation  Sunday  will  be  Oct.  28  this  year.  The 

Protestant Reformation is historically considered to 

have begun on Oct. 31, 1517, when Martin Luther 

nailed his 95 Theses to the church door of the Witten-

berg Cathedral. 

 Reformation Sunday is observed on the last Sunday 

of October each year. It isn’t always the Sunday closest 

to Oct. 31, because All Saints Day is Nov. 1. So the 

last Sunday of October is Reformation Sunday, while 

the first Sunday of November is All Saints Sunday. 

Presbyterian and Reformed churches trace their his-

tories to the Protestant Reformation, specifically to the 

writings and theology of John Calvin (1509-1564). His 

theology is often called “Reformed/Presbyterian,” be-

cause it is the basis for the theologies of the Reformed 

churches as well as Presbyterian churches. In continen-

tal Europe (Switzerland, the Netherlands, Scandinavia, 

etc.), Calvinist churches are called Reformed. In coun-

tries primarily speaking English (Scotland, England, 

and former British colonies such as the U.S. and Cana-

da) Calvinist churches are called Presbyterian. 

John Calvin was French, but his most important work 

was  done  while  he  was  pastoring  a  church  in  Geneva,  
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October: World Communion, Hebron Heritage, Reformation 

Sunday, Oct. 7 – World Communion Sunday; 
Peace and Global Witness Offering Received 

Tuesday, Oct. 9 – Circles 1 & 2, 1:30 p.m. 
Friday, Oct. 12 – Fire Pit Friday (bring lawn chair) 
Sunday, Oct. 14 – Heritage Sunday with fellowship 

luncheon afterward (bring side dishes and desserts; 
Hebron will provide meats and beverages) 

Sunday, Oct. 21 – Congregational Meeting after 
worship to elect elders 

Thursday, Oct. 25 – Session meets, 7:00 p.m. 
Sunday, Oct. 28 – Reformation Sunday 
Wednesday, Oct. 31 – Halloween; PEP Club 

Meets at 1:00 p.m. at Country Cookin’ 
 

November 
 

Wednesday, Nov. 1 – All Saints Day 
Sunday, Nov. 4 – Daylight Saving Time Ends, 2:00 

a.m. (set clocks back one hour) 
Tuesday, Nov. 6 – Election Day for U.S. Senate 

and U.S. House of Representatives. Be sure to vote! 

Switzerland. Along with Martin Luther in Germany, 

Calvin was one of the most important figures in the 

Protestant Reformation throughout central and western 

Europe, and many Christian preachers, leaders, and 

students of the Bible went to Geneva to study with Cal-

vin. 

One of those who went to Geneva to study with Cal-

vin was John Knox of Scotland. Knox would take the 

theology and teachings of Calvin back to Scotland 

where he called it “Presbyterian” instead of “Re-

formed.” “Presbyterian” means “government by el-

ders” because “presbyter” is the word for “elder” in the 

biblical Greek of the original New Testament. From 

Scotland, the Reformation spread throughout Great 

Britain. 

Please join us in participating in all of our special 

events and activities in October, and look forward to 

even more of them in November and December! 

 
Pastor Frank 



The Session of Hebron Presbyterian Church held its 

stated monthly meeting on Thursday, Aug. 23, at 7:00 

p.m. Minutes of the meeting were approved at the Sept. 

27 Session meeting and are printed here: 

Present: Elders Rober t Chr istian, Mike Ruleman, 

Hannah Bush, Charles Buchanan, Lorrie Dean, Theresa 

Moore, Doug Trimble, Tracy Mayer (Clerk of Session), 

and Moderator Rev. Frank Wyche. Excused: Nancy K. 

Cook, Lori Malcolm, Allen Martin, and Brenda Smiley.  

A quorum being present, the Moderator opened the 

meeting at 7:00 p.m. with prayer and devotions from 

Exodus 13:17-18a. 

Clerk’s Report: The Session passed a motion by 

Hannah Bush to approve minutes from the Stated meet-

ing of July 26, 2018. The Session passed a motion by 

Robert Christian to remove Jeannie Martin from the 

active rolls due to her death on Aug. 2, 2018. The Ses-

sion passed a motion by Robert Christian to remove 

Marie Wood from the active rolls due to her death on 

Aug. 10, 2018. The Session passed a motion by Hannah 

Bush to approve the use of the Sanctuary on Sept. 15 

by Joy Rathburn Dix for a wedding. The Session 

passed a motion by Mike Ruleman to approve the use 

of the Fellowship Hall on Sept. 22 for the Cook Family 

Reunion. 

Treasurer’s Report: Handout was provided by 

Treasurer Mike Ruleman with a detailed Report of 

Fund Balances as of Aug. 23, 2018. For the period of 

July 27 through Aug. 23, the church spent $784.56 

more that it took in. 

Presbytery Report: The next Presbytery meeting 

will be held Saturday, Aug. 25, at 9:30 a.m. at Warren-

ton Presbyterian Church in Warrenton, VA. 
Committee Reports 

Congregational Ministries (Lori Malcolm, Brenda 

Smiley): No report. 

Fellowship/Service (Nancy K. Cook, Lori Malcolm, 

Theresa Moore, Doug Trimble): Thanks to all who 

helped with the Church Picnic on July 2. The next fel-

lowship event will be Heritage Sunday on Oct. 14. The 

Session passed a motion by Theresa Moore to have, as 

part of the Heritage festivities, a firepit/bonfire/music 

get-together the evening of Oct. 12, with Oct. 13 as a 

rain date. 

Personnel (Hannah Bush, Theresa Moore): The 

church office will be closed Monday, Sept. 3, for Labor 

Day. 

Property (Charles Buchanan, Robert Christian, Allen 

Martin, Doug Trimble): Robert and Tom Cook inspect-

ed the Manse water softener pipe joints and found no 

leaks.  There is continued cleanup of the Manse and the 

Grounds, including removal of outbuildings and an old 

freezer from the basement. 

Stewardship (Robert Christian, Allen Martin): No 

report. 

Worship (Hannah Bush, Nancy K. Cook, Tracy May-

er): Regular hours for worship will resume Sept. 2. The 

next Communion during worship will be on World 

Communion Sunday, Oct. 7. It is hoped that the hand-

bell choir will resume again soon. 

Cemetery (Charles Buchanan, Robert Christian): 

When Williams Tree Service is here, they will likely 

also be able to remove the silver maples at the top of 

the hill. 

Christian Ed (Tracy Mayer, Mike Ruleman, Lorrie 

Dean): Scott Hickey Memorial Scholarships were pre-

sented during morning worship on July 29, for $2,000 

each, to Conor Cahill, Taylor McNeal, and Lynne 

Moore. Regular Sunday School hours will resume Sun-

day, Sept. 2. The committee will host a fellowship 

brunch on Sunday, Sept. 9, for the beginning of the 

church program year. 

Commitment/Witness (Brenda Smiley, Mike 

Ruleman, Lorrie Dean): Church rolls were reviewed 

Jan. 8, 2017. Rolls will be reviewed for 2018 before the 

end of the year. The next TOY meals will be delivered 

on September 1. The next GROW team meeting will be 

after worship on Sept. 2. 

Pastor’s Report: Pastor  Wyche was on vacation 

Friday, Aug. 3 through Thursday, Aug. 16. His next 

absences will be Wed-Sat of Thanksgiving, and a week 

after Christmas. He is working on the September 

church newsletter to make it available to the congrega-

tion on Sunday, Aug. 26. Pastor Wyche is planning to 

miss the Presbytery meeting in Warrenton on Aug. 25 

due to his busy schedule since returning from vacation. 

Friday morning Bible Study will resume Sept. 7. 

The next Stated Session Meeting will be Thursday, 

Sept. 27, at 7:00 p.m. The blessings and prayer con-

cerns of the congregation, friends, and relatives were 

shared by Session for corporate and individual prayer. 

The meeting was adjourned with prayer by the Modera-

tor at 8:24 p.m. 

2 
Minutes For Regular Session Meeting Held Aug. 23 



 HYGIENE ITEMS: 

toothbrush, mild bar 

soap (put in plastic 

bag), comb, wash-

cloth etc. 

  OTHER: sunglass-

ses, flashlights (with 

extra batteries), ball 

caps, socks, T-shirts, 

hair clips, toy jewel-

ry, watches. 

A PERSONAL NOTE: In a separate envelope, you 

may enclose a note to the child and a photo of yourself 

or your family. (If you include your name and address, 

the child may write back.) 

DO NOT INCLUDE: candy; toothpaste; gum; used 

or damaged items; war-related items such as toy guns, 

knives, or military figures; chocolate or food; seeds; 

fruit rolls or other fruit snacks; drink mixes (powdered 

or liquid); liquids or lotions; medications or vitamins; 

breakable items such as snow globes or glass contain-

ers; aerosol cans.  

Thank you for sharing in bringing joy to children 

around the world this Christmas. 
 

Peace & Global Witness Offering 

Will Be Received On October 7 
Hebron will receive the Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.) 

Peace & Global Witness Offering on Oct. 7, which is 

World Communion Sunday. 

This is one of four denominational offerings Hebron 

receives, along with the Christmas Joy offering at 

Christmas, the One Great Hour of Sharing offering on 

Easter Sunday, and the Pentecost Offering on the day 

of Pentecost. 

The Peace & Global Witness Offering (formerly the 

Peacemaking Offering) is used to promote the peace of 

Christ by addressing systems of injustice throughout 

the world, with 25% of the money distributed by Heb-

ron; 25% going to PCUSA mid-level councils for min-

istries of peace and reconciliation; and 50% going to 

the Presbyterian Mission Agency to advocate for peace 

and justice in cultures of violence, including our own, 

through collaborative projects of education and Chris-

tian witness. 

As with the Pentecost Offering, 25% of the offering 

is kept by Hebron for local distribution. The Commit-

ment/Witness Committee decided that the local contri-

bution will go to the Shenandoah Office on Youth, 

which helps at-risk youth and young adults throughout 

our area. 
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Hebron will again participate in “Operation Christ-

mas Child,” often known as “The Shoebox Project.” 

Our church collection deadline will be Sunday, Nov. 4. 

The Commitment/Witness Committee decided that 

the church will once again provide the boxes, and 

members are asked to give the contents, or to make fi-

nancial gifts to buy materials and/or pay for postage. 

Now is the time to shop for a child by filling a shoe 

box with appropriate items. Appropriate items are listed 

in this article, and also in the green brochure which will 

be included with the shoebox the church will pro-

vide. After they are acquired, the brochures and the 

shoeboxes will be available in 

the Session Room and vesti-

bules. 

   Use the instructions in the 

flyer on what types of gifts are 

needed (see list later in this 

article), and how to label the 

box for a boy or girl, and the 

appropriate age category. 

  The Shenandoah Valley col-

lection week for this project is Nov. 12-19, so we are 

asking that any shoeboxes given by Hebron be returned 

to the church by Sunday, Nov. 4. You can bring your 

filled shoebox to the church office anytime, or bring it 

to church and put it on the floor by the Communion 

Table on any Sunday morning. 

The early deadline will allow Hebron time to pack 

shoeboxes, or buy enough to fill partially filled boxes. 

The cost of mailing a shoebox is $9 this year. If mon-

ey is not given for mailing, the church will cover the 

costs as mission giving. If you wish to pay for your 

own box or for others, or if you wish to give so that the 

church can buy more materials to go into gift boxes, 

please write a check payable to Hebron Presbyterian 

Church with “Operation Christmas Child” or “Shoebox 

Project” on the memo line, or you may put cash in the 

collection plate. If you give cash, please do not use 

your regular offering envelope; put it in a different en-

velope, or attach a note so that the church treasurer will 

know that the money goes to this mission project. 

GIFT SUGGESTIONS 

TOYS: small cars, balls, dolls, stuffed animals, ka-

zoos, harmonicas, yo-yos, jump ropes, small Etch A 

Sketch®, toys that light up or make noise (with extra 

batteries), Slinky®, etc. 

  SCHOOL SUPPLIES: pens, pencils and sharpeners, 

crayons or markers, stamps and ink pad sets, writing 

pads or paper, solar calculators, coloring books, picture 

books, etc. 

Hebron Again Supporting ôOperation Christmas Childõ  



 

October 2018 
Hebron Presbyterian Church 

Sunday School 9:55 A.M. / Worship 11:00 A.M. 

Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

 1 2 3 
 

4 5 
Bible Study, 
10 a.m. 

6 

7  World  

Communion 
Sunday 
 

  Peace and 
Global Wit- 
ness Offering 
Received 

8 
Columbus 
Day 

9 

Circles 
  1 & 2 Meet, 
      1:30 p.m. 

10 11 12 
Bible Study, 
10 a.m. 
 

Fire Pit 
Friday, Music 
and Food, 
6:30-10 p.m. 

13 

14 
Heritage  
Sunday with 
Lunch after 
Worship 

15 16 17 18 19 
Bible Study, 
10 a.m. 

20 

21 Congre- 

gational Meet- 
ing after Wor- 
ship to elect 
New Elders 

22 23 24 
 

25 
Session 
Meets, 7 p.m. 

26 
No Bible 
Study Today 

27 

28  

Reformation 

Sunday 

29 30 

Reformation 
Day, 501st 
Anniversary 

31 PEP Club 

Meets at 
Country 
Cookin, 
1:00 p.m. 
Halloween 
(All Hallows 
Eve) 

1 
All Saints 
Day 

2 
All Souls Day 

 

October: Breast Cancer Awareness Month 

Second Week of October: 
Fire Prevention Week 

Daylight Saving Time Ends 
at 2:00 a.m. on Sunday, Nov. 4 



Very special birthday wishes to: Junior  Hewitt 

who will be 90 on the 3rd; and to Nancy T. Cook who 

will be 90 on the 15th. 

Congratulations to: Dick and Jean Miller  who will 

have been married 61 years on the 19th. 

Reminder: If you have been omitted from our birth-

day list, or if you know of someone who should be in-

cluded, please call the church at 885-1648 with the in-

formation, as we don’t want to miss anyone. 

Looking Ahead to Novemberé 
The last quarter of the year, October-December, is an 

especially busy time for Hebron, as well as other 

churches. October is a busy month (see story on page 
1) with many special days and events, and there are 
many more in November: 

¶ Nov. 1 is All Saints Day, when Protestants remem-
ber and give thanks for Christians all around the world. 
Nov. 2 is All Souls Day, when we remember and give 

thanks for people of other faiths. 
¶ Saturday night/Sunday morning, Nov. 3-4, is the 

end of Daylight Savings Time. Time officially changes 

at 2:00 a.m. Sunday, so remember to set your clocks 
back one hour when you go to bed Saturday night. 
¶ Tuesday, Nov. 6, is Election Day, when Virginia 

will elect members of the U.S. Senate and the U.S. 
House of Representatives. 
¶ On Wednesday, Nov. 21, the Community Thanks-

giving Service will be held at the New Life Foursquare 
Gospel Church.. 
¶ Thanksgiving will be Nov. 22. 

¶ Nov. 25 will be Christ the King Sunday, and we 
will celebrate the Lord’s Supper during worship. 

5 
October Birthdays 
And Anniversaries 

October birthdays are: 

Mike Dundas    1 

Eugene Underwood  1 

Brenda Smiley    2 

Brogan Cash   3 

Junior Hewitt    3 

Zachary Smiley  3 

Meredith Arneson   9 

Alex Brown  13 

Joan Wright  13 

Tammy Moyer 14 

Nancy T. Cook 15 

Dennis Hewitt  18 

Lorrie Dean  19 

Mike Fallin  19 

Keyser Kirtley  19 

Bobbie Kennedy 22 

Elaine Wyche  24 

Linda Brown  26 

Michaela Kennedy 28 

Hebron Heritage Sunday Oct. 14 
Hebron will celebrate Heritage Sunday on October 

14, with a fellowship meal following morning worship. 

The church will provide meats and beverages for the 

event. Members of the church are asked to bring side 

dishes and/or desserts. 

A new activity this year will be Fire Pit Friday on 

Oct. 12, with outdoor food, fellowship and music (see 

article on back page). 

As part of Hebron’s GROW Team focus, we have 

invited our neighboring churches, including those who 

participate in our Community Thanksgiving Service, so 

extra food is appreciated. We’re looking forward to cel-

ebrating Hebron’s Heritage with a fun-filled weekend, 

so make plans to participate! 

Congregational Meeting Oct. 21 
A Congregational Meeting to be held immediately af-

ter morning worship on Sunday, Oct. 21, for the pur-

pose of electing four elders to serve as the Class of 

2021. The meeting was scheduled by the Session at its 

Sept. 27 meeting upon the recommendation of the 

Church Nominating Committee. 

The committee will place in nomination Mike Fallin, 

Gail Mayer, Joyce Obenschain, and Robin Ruleman. 

In addition to those who will be placed in nomination 

by the committee, as is always the practice of PC(USA) 

churches, there will be an opportunity for additional 

nominations from the floor during the congregational 

meeting when the election is held. Any active member 

of the church can be nominated, but please check with 

that person to determine their willingness to be nomi-

nated, and their commitment to serve if elected. 

The members of session whose terms end this year 

are Robert Christian, Nancy K. Cook, Lori Malcolm, 

and Mike Ruleman. Elders are elected to 3-year terms, 

and can be elected for one successive term; but in no 

case may anyone serve more than six consecutive 

years. 

Presbyterian Disaster Assistance 
Is Helping After Hurricane Florence 

Although it definitely could have been worse, Hurri-

cane Florence caused extensive flooding and damage to 

homes, farms and roads in North and South Carolina 

and Virginia. 

The Presbyterian Disaster Assistance (PDA) is re-

ceiving donations to help victims of the storm, and you 

are encouraged to be generous in supporting relief ef-

forts through PDA or other organizations. 

You can give to PDA by making a notation on your 

check or gift, or by telling Treasurer Mike Ruleman 

that you want your contribution to go to Hurricane 

Florence relief. 



pate in our Community Thanksgiving Service,  so extra 

food is appreciated. We’re looking forward to celebrat-

ing Hebron’s Heritage with a fun-filled weekend, so 

make plans to participate! 
 

PEP Club Will Meet October 31 
The PEP Club’s final meeting of 2017 will be held on 

Wednesday, Oct. 31, at 1:00 p.m. for a dutch-treat 

luncheon at the Country Cookin Buffet next to Mar-

tin’s. The Club does not meet in November or Decem-

ber because the holiday seasons are so busy. 
 

Daylight Saving Time Ends Nov. 4 
Daylight Saving Time will end at 2:00 a.m. on Sun-

day, Nov. 4, so please remember to set your clocks 

back one hour before going to bed on Saturday, Nov. 3. 

Remember the old saying, “Spring forward; Fall 

back,” meaning clocks are moved forward one hour in 

the spring to begin Daylight Saving Time, and then turn 

clocks back one hour in the fall when it ends. 

Mark your calendars for October 12-14 as we cele-

brate Hebron’s Heritage. Heritage Sunday will be Oct. 

14, but festivities will begin with “Fire Pit Friday” from 

6:30-10:00 p.m. on Friday, Oct. 12. 

We will have music provided by some talented mem-

bers of our congregation, and we will enjoy hot dogs, 

chips, beverages and S’mores as we gather around a 

fire next to the parking lot at the back of the church ad-

jacent to the Fellowship Hall. 

Bring a lawn chair and join us for fellowship around 

the fire pit. In the event of bad weather, the rain date 

will be Saturday, Oct. 13. 

We will continue our Heritage celebration following 

the worship service on Sunday with our annual church 

luncheon. The church will provide meat and beverages. 

The congregation is asked to bring a side dish or two to 

share. (See article on Page 5.) 

As part of our GROW Team focus, we have invited 

our neighboring churches,  including those who partici- 
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'ÌÉÙÖÕɯ/ÙÌÚÉàÛÌÙÐÈÕɯ"ÏÜÙÊÏ 

ƘƖƗɯ'ÌÉÙÖÕɯ1ÖÈËȮɯ2ÛÈÜÕÛÖÕȮɯ5 ɯƖƘƘƔƕ 

"ÏÜÙÊÏɯ.ŚÊÌȯɯȹƙƘƔȺɯƜƜƙ-ƕƚƘƜ 

"ÏÜÙÊÏɯ% 7ȯɯȹƙƘƔȺɯƜƜƙ-ƝƙƕƖ 

$-ÔÈÐÓȯɯÔàÏÌÉÙÖÕ×ÊɑÎÔÈÐÓȭÊÖÔ 

6ÌÉÚÐÛÌȯɯÞÞÞȭÏÌÉÙÖÕ×ÊȭÊÖÔ 
ɯ 
1ÌÝȭɯ%ÙÈÕÒɯ'ȭɯ6àÊÏÌȮɯ/ÈÚÛÖÙ 

3ÙÈÊàɯ,ÈàÌÙȮɯ"ÓÌÙÒɯÖÍɯ2ÌÚÚÐÖÕ 

,ÐÕÐÚÛÙÐÌÚɯÈÝÈÐÓÈÉÓÌɯÛÖɯÈÓÓɯÈÎÌÚ 

2ÜÕËÈàɯ2ÌÙÝÐÊÌÚȯ 

ɯɯɯɯɯ2ÜÕËÈàɯ2ÊÏÖÖÓȮɯƝȯƙƙɯ ȭ,ȭ 

ɯɯɯɯɯ,ÖÙÕÐÕÎɯ6ÖÙÚÏÐ×ȮɯƕƕȯƔƔɯ ȭ,ȭ 

!ÐÉÓÌɯ2ÛÜËàȯɯ%ÙÐËÈàȮɯƕƔȯƔƔɯ ȭ,ȭ 
 
 

Hebron Presbyterian Church 

óFire Pit Fridayô Will Bring Food and Music to Heritage Weekend 
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